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“GEOSYNTHETICS CONQUER THE LANDFILL LAW” 
 

Lopez Canyon Landfill near Los Angeles underwent a 4-million m3 expansion using innovative 
materials in the liner system to overcome difficult site conditions. The side slopes are up to 90 m high 
and had been graded by the city’s workforce to provide slopes of between 1:1 and 1.5:1 with benches 
every 12-m in height.  The steep side slopes made the prescribed Subtitle D liner (geomembrane plus 
60 cm of compacted clay) technically and economically prohibitive.   
 
An alternative side-slope liner design was developed utilizing from bottom to top; a reinforced air-
sprayed slope veneer (ASSV), reinforced geosynthetic clay liner, HDPE geomembrane, geonet, 
geotextile and a 0.6 m thick operations layer.  The ASSV of concrete averaged 75-100 mm thick and 
was reinforced with 17-gauge hexagonal netting wire.  A reinforced GCL was used in lieu of 
compacted soil for the low permeability soil component of the composite liner.  A GCL has many 
advantages over a compacted soil liner including simple construction methods for installation, no 
water consumption, low dust generation (when using a granular bentonite), low susceptibility to 
desiccation, self-healing if punctured, tensile strength and limited loss of air space.  A geonet was 
used in lieu of granular material to provide a leachate collection layer for the side-slope liner system.  
Geonets allow a high level of drainage capacity.  To protect the geonet from degradation due to 
infiltration of particles from the overlying soil or waste, a nonwoven geotextile was placed over the 
geonet. 
 
The State required that the liquid-containment capability of the two liner systems (Subtitle D and 
alternative) be compared.  The results indicated that the theoretical flux of leachate through the 
alternative liner system was more than 40 times less than through a Subtitle D liner subjected to a 
maximum head of 0.3 m. 
 
The changes in design also required a reassessment of landfill stability.  Interface shear tests were 
performed to evaluate the shear strength of the alternative liner.  The test showed that the weakest 
interface in the alternative side-slope liner system would be the geonet/smooth geomembrane 
interface. 
 












